

Building the Caring Economy

WORKFORCE INVESTMENTS TO EXPAND ACCESS TO AFFORDABLE, HIGH-QUALITY EARLY & LONG-TERM CARE

ISABELLA CAMACHO-CRAFT
 & SOPHIE KHAN

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- High-quality caregiving is essential but out of reach for too many families, and the need for child care and long-term supports and services is expected to grow.
- Care workers—who are disproportionately women of color—face poor job quality exemplified by low pay and inadequate benefits, in turn undermining access to quality care.
- Ensuring access to paid family and medical leave, increasing child care funding, expanding home- and community-based services or care, and investing in workforce development would build the caring economy.
- Recent proposals—including the American Jobs Plan,¹ the American Families Plan,² and the Better Care, Better Jobs Act³—would make transformative investments in high-quality, affordable child care and early childhood education; provide paid leave; and support direct care workers.

Caregiving enhances lives, but too often families in the United States find themselves on their own as they seek to meet caregiving needs while balancing work and other obligations. Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic and economic crisis, women, especially women of color, were pushed out of formal employment;⁴ nearly 1.6 million women left the labor force between February 2020 and June 2021.⁵ Approximately 850,000 net jobs were added in June 2021 and women accounted for 47.6 percent of those jobs, yet Black (8.5 percent) and Latinx (7.9 percent) women still have the highest unemployment rates in comparison to white women (4.8 percent).⁶ Investing in the caring economy is critical to supporting women, who often cease working⁷ or reduce hours⁸ due to disproportionate caregiving responsibilities or mental health concerns.

At the same time, younger and prime-age workers, women, workers of color, and those with high school education or less often face significant barriers to finding employment. Many of these workers work or have worked formally or informally in the early care and education (ECE) and long-term care fields. Creating high-quality caregiving jobs that pay a decent wage could provide significant opportunities to boost employment for these workers.

Investments in caregiving jobs could address two national needs: the pressing need for caregiving and the equally pressing need for good jobs. With these aims, we offer proposals that promote the well-being of children, older adults, people with disabilities, and their families by creating and sustaining good jobs in the caregiving sector.

CARE WORKERS ARE ESSENTIAL TO PEOPLE OF ALL AGES

At some point, many people will need the support of care workers. Care workers are essential to:

- **Parents of young children:** Safe and reliable early care and education is critical to support parents'—especially mothers'—employment and economic security.⁹ Inadequate policy responses early in the COVID-19 crisis shrunk already insufficient child care availability.¹⁰ These impacts are likely long lasting. In 2020, one in three mothers reported considering downshifting their career, often due to child care responsibilities.¹¹
- **Young children:** High-quality early care and education both improves school readiness and performance and lays the groundwork for long-term economic, social, and health benefits, especially for children in families with low incomes.¹²
- **People with disabilities and aging adults:** Estimates suggest that in 2018 over 14 million Americans needed long-term supports and services (LTSS) with daily living; this number is expected to grow over time as the population ages.¹³

TOO FEW FAMILIES CAN AFFORD HIGH-QUALITY CARE

With limited earnings and minimal additional financial resources, too few families can afford high-quality care, costing unpaid family caregivers—particularly women—financially, physically, and emotionally.

CHILD CARE IS INACCESSIBLE & UNAFFORDABLE FOR MANY FAMILIES

- Federal estimates define affordable child care as costing parents no more than 7 percent of family income.¹⁴ The annual cost of infant care was more than 30 percent of minimum wage earnings in all states.¹⁵
- Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, about 59 percent of young children (ages 0-5) were involved in a non-parent care arrangement in 2019.¹⁶ Among these children, 62 percent were in center-based care.¹⁷
- As of June 2021, men’s job recovery continued to be stronger than women’s: women’s jobs on payroll were 3.8 million less than February 2020, in comparison to 3 million jobs on payroll for men.¹⁸

QUALITY LONG-TERM SERVICES & SUPPORTS ARE OFTEN UNOBTAINABLE

- In 2020, the national median annual cost for care by a home health aide was \$54,912, which significantly exceeded the median annual income of older adults in the same year.¹⁹ Surveys indicated that the COVID-19 crisis strained providers and increased demand for care, due to increased costs, employee recruitment and retention challenges, and increased number of clients.²⁰
- While many older adults will require LTSS, including personal care assistance, few can afford paid help. A 2019 forecast predicts that, by 2029, 54 percent of middle-income older adults will not have the resources to pay for these supports.²¹

INFORMAL CAREGIVING COSTS CAREGIVERS, ESPECIALLY WOMEN

- In 2020, 52 million people in the United States, provided unpaid, informal care to an adult.²² Women make up three-fifths of those providing informal long-term care.²³
- Providing informal long-term care puts financial, physical, and emotional strains on caregivers.²⁴ Due to the demands of caregiving, employed caregivers

reported reducing work hours, giving up on work, or retiring early.²⁵

- Caregiving has a strong effect on retirement preparedness, especially for women. The median wealth for women who are caregivers is \$117,353 dollars compared to \$276,519 for women who haven’t been or aren’t caregivers.²⁶
- Women who shift from full-time jobs to part-time positions often miss greater career opportunities,²⁷ and those who leave the labor force for long periods of time are likely to find lower-paid jobs when they re-enter, contributing to a wider retirement security gap.²⁸
- The costs to employers of full-time employees with family caregiving responsibilities include high turnover rates and a reduction in productivity,²⁹ amounting to a substantial hidden cost.³⁰

INADEQUATE CAREGIVING INVESTMENT DRIVES LOW PAY & MISSES OPPORTUNITIES TO SUPPORT GOOD JOBS

- In 2018, the average annual earnings for child care workers in the United States were \$29,900, and one in ten child care workers had incomes below the federal poverty line.³¹
- Annual turnover rates within the early care and education sector were roughly 27 percent,³² due in part to low wages.³³ This turnover compounded during the COVID-19 pandemic: nearly 78 percent of child care centers surveyed identified low wages as the main recruitment challenge and 81 percent identified low pay as a key retention challenge in July 2021.³⁴
- Direct care workers face high levels of economic insecurity. In 2019, the median annual earnings for direct care workers were \$20,200, due to high rates of part-time employment status and low pay.³⁵ About 44 percent of direct care workers lived in low-income households and 15 percent experienced poverty (below 200 and 100 percent of the federal poverty line, respectively).³⁶
- Women comprise 86 percent of the direct care workforce.³⁷ Women of color, who also shoulder disproportionate caregiving responsibilities for their own children and family,³⁸ make up most of the direct care workforce.

- Younger workers, along with people with a high school education or less, a disability, limited English proficiency, or criminal legal system involvement, continue to struggle to find employment.³⁹
- Entry-level care positions could provide good jobs, but low wages and minimal investments in training and education undermine the ability to attract and retain workers in the caregiving field.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- **Support paid family and medical leave to alleviate the impact of caregiving on families:** Adopting a federal policy that would establish nearly universal access to paid leave would allow families time to care for loved ones, help families cope with the costs of caregiving, and reduce the public cost of providing formal paid care. The American Families Plan would create a comprehensive national paid family and medical leave program.⁴⁰
- **Invest in quality, affordable child care for all children who need it:** The federal government should invest in child care, with a particular focus on combating racial and gender inequities in the child care sector. All child care jobs should offer adequate compensation, safety, and opportunity for advancement. The American Families Plan would invest in high-quality, affordable child care and education while increasing compensation and development for child care providers and early childhood educators.⁴¹
- **Expand home- and community-based services and care:** The federal government should establish payments to states that are specifically designated for and designed to raise wages for workers providing formal, paid care, including by funding a wage pass-through to federally-funded care workers. This would address current pay inequities, would be cost-efficient, and would help ensure a minimum standard of living for care workers. The Better Care, Better Jobs Act would similarly expand home- and community-based care.⁴²
- **Increase public investments in ECE and long-term care to increase access to formal care:** Subsidize formal ECE to create new jobs in the sector and expand families' access to high-quality care; establish a universal catastrophic long-term care insurance program as a component of or companion to Medicare; and finance an enhanced federal matching rate for Medicaid home and community-based services to expand access to long-term care more immediately. The American Rescue Plan of 2021 provided needed, temporary investments to improve both job quality and stabilize the caregiving workforce during the COVID-19 pandemic.⁴³ Additional, long-term investments, like those in the American Jobs Plan, would better align access to formal care with need.⁴⁴
- **Expand self-direction to address workforce shortages:** In self-directed programs, participants can select and hire their home care worker(s) without an agency. Consumer direction can lead to better pay for workers because the overhead costs are often lower, and a larger share of funding is available to go towards wages. The federal government should enhance federal matching rates to incentivize self-direction.
- **Limit allowable costs including executive compensation to Medicaid-funded home and community-based services:** The federal government should limit executive compensation and explore limits on other expenses to promote economic equality and help ensure that federal support is appropriately directed to fund high-quality services and the workers who provide them.
- **Promote recruitment, retention, and economic mobility of care workers with investments in workforce development:** Standardize and finance pre-service training infrastructure and invest in job preparation and professional development for current workers.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Haeyoung Yoon of the National Domestic Workers Alliance for reviewing a draft of this brief. At GCPI ESOI, we thank Ciara Rivera-Vazquez, Adiam Tesfaselassie, Amanda Welch-Alleyne, Sheila Naughton, and Estela Zuzunaga for research assistance and Indivar Dutta-Gupta and Laura Tatum for guidance and review.

Please refer any questions, suggestions, and other comments to gcpiesoi@georgetown.edu.

ENDNOTES

1. Biden Administration. "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan." The White House, March. 2021. Available at www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan.
2. Biden Administration. "Fact Sheet: The American Families Plan." The White House, April 2021. Available at www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/28/fact-sheet-the-american-families-plan.
3. S. 2210. 117th Congress Introduced 24 June 2021. Available at www.aging.senate.gov/download/better-care-better-jobs-act-one-pager-and-sbs.
4. Kashen, Julie, et al. "How COVID-19 Sent Women's Workforce Progress Backward." Center for American Progress, October 2020. Available at www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/10/30/492582/covid-19-sent-womens-workforce-progress-backward.
5. Ewing-Nelson, Claire, and Jasmine Tucker. "Women Gained 314,000 Jobs in May, But Still Need 13 Straight Months of Similar Growth to Recover Pandemic Losses." National Women's Law Center, June 2021. Available at <https://nwlc.org/resources/women-gained-314000-jobs-in-may-but-still-need-13-straight-months-of-similar-growth-to-recover-pandemic-losses/>.
6. Ibid.
7. Landivar, Liana Christin, et al. "Early Signs Indicate That COVID-19 Is Exacerbating Gender Inequality in the Labor Force." Socius: Sociological Research for a Dynamic World, January 2020. Available at <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2378023120947997>.
8. Landivar, Liana Christin, et al. "COVID-19 and the Gender Gap in Work Hours." Feminist Frontiers, July 2020. Available at <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/gwao.12506>.
9. Hartley, Robert Paul, et al. "A Lifetime's Worth of Benefits: The Effects of Affordable, High-Quality Child Care on Family Income, the Gender Earnings Gap, and Women's Retirement Security." National Women's Law Center & Center on Poverty and Social Policy at Columbia University, March 2021. Available at <https://nwlc.org/resources/a-lifetimes-worth-of-benefits-the-effects-of-affordable-high-quality-child-care-on-family-income-the-gender-earnings-gap-and-womens-retirement-security/>.
10. Falgout, MK, and Steven Jessen-Howard. "State Responses to Address the Shortage of Infant and Toddler Child Care." Center for American Progress, 13 August 2020. Available at [news/2020/08/13/489302/state-responses-address-shortage-infant-toddler-child-care/](https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/news/2020/08/13/489302/state-responses-address-shortage-infant-toddler-child-care/).
11. "Women in the Workplace 2020." Leanin.org and McKinsey & Company, 2020. Available at https://womenintheworkplace.com/?gclid=CjwKCAjw5p_8BRBUeIwAPpJO6-6gAErpqO0mOen1Nv5HxT0oMz4yhLjtDUumSxtLTtuABZT5ld1gBoCSGYQAvD_BwE.
12. Donoghue, Elaine A. "Quality Early Education and Child Care From Birth to Kindergarten." American Academy of Pediatrics, 140(2), 2017. Available at <https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/140/2/e20171488.full.pdf>.
13. Hado, Edem, and Harriet Komisar. "Long-Term Services and Supports." AARP Public Policy Institute, May 2019. Available at www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2019/08/long-term-services-and-supports.doi.10.26419-2Fppi.00079.001.pdf.
14. Office of Child Care (OCC), Administration for Children and Families (ACF) and Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). "Child Care and Development Fund (CCDF) Program." Federal Register, 30 September 2016. Available at www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/09/30/2016-22986/child-care-and-development-fund-ccdf-program.
15. Economic Policy Institute. "The Cost of Child Care in Alabama." Economic Policy Institute, October 2020. Available at www.epi.org/child-care-costs-in-the-united-states.
16. Cui, Jiashan, et al. "Early Childhood Program Participation: 2019 First Look—Summary." Institute of Education Sciences, August 2020. Available at <https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubinfo.asp?pubid=2020075rev>.
17. Ibid.
18. Hegewisch, Ariane, and Eve Mefferd. "Even as Payroll Jobs Recover, Young Workers Face Unemployment and A Hostile Labor Market." Institute for Women's Policy Research, July 2021. Available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/QF_As-Payroll-Jobs-Recover_Jobs-Data_July-2021_FINAL.pdf.
19. "We Started Tracking the Cost of Care 17 Years Ago and Have Been a Trusted Source Since." Genworth, 12 February 2021. Available at www.genworth.com/aging-and-you/finances/cost-of-care/cost-of-care-trends-and-insights.html.
20. Ibid.
21. Pearson, Caroline F., et al. "The Forgotten Middle: Many Middle-Income Seniors Will Have Insufficient Resources for Housing and Health Care." Health Affairs, 38 (5), 2019. Available at www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05233.

22. "Caregiving in the U.S. 2020." The National Alliance for Caregiving (NAC) and AARP, May 2020. Available at www.caregiving.org/caregiving-in-the-us-2020.
23. National Partnership for Women and Families. "The Female Face of Family Caregiving." National Partnership for Women and Families, November 2018. Available at www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/female-face-family-caregiving.pdf.
24. "Caregiving in the U.S. 2020." The National Alliance for Caregiving (NAC) and AARP. 2020.
25. Friss Feinberg, Lynn. "Breaking New Ground: Supporting Employed Family Caregivers with Workplace Leave Policies." AARP Public Policy Institute, October 2018. Available at www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2018/08/breaking-new-ground-supporting-employed-family-caregivers-with-workplace-leave-policies.pdf.
26. Bond, Tyler, et al. "Still Shortchanged An Update on Women's Retirement Preparedness." National Institute on Retirement Security, May 2020. Available at www.nirsonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Still-Shortchanged-Final.pdf.
27. Ro, Christine. "Why This Recession Disproportionately Affects Women." BBC, 26 October 2021. Available at <https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20201021-why-this-recession-disproportionately-affects-women>.
28. Kashen, Julie, et al. "How COVID-19 Sent Women's Workforce Progress Backward." 2020.
29. Fuller, Joseph B., and Manjari Raman. "The Caring Company: How Employers Can Help Employees Manage Their Caregiving Responsibilities—While Reducing Costs and Increasing Productivity." Harvard Business School, 17 January 2019. Available at www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/Documents/The_Caring_Company.pdf.
30. "A Financial Roadmap for Caregiving See Ways to Tackle Money and Emotional Costs of Helping Loved Ones." Fidelity, 4 June 2021. Available at www.fidelity.com/learning-center/personal-finance/retirement/hidden-costs-of-caregiving.
31. Ewing-Nelson, Claire. "One in Five Child Care Jobs Have Been Lost Since February, and Women Are Paying the Price." National Women's Law Center, August 2020. Available at <https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/ChildCareWorkersFS.pdf>.
32. McMullen, Mary B., et al. "Early Childhood Professional Well-Being as a Predictor of the Risk of Turnover in Child Care: A Matter of Quality." *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 4 (3), 2020. Available at www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/02568543.2019.1705446?journalCode=uirc20.
33. "Home Care Benchmarking Study: The Most Comprehensive Industry Report." Home Care Association of America, 2021. Available at www.homecarepulse.com/benchmarking-study.
34. "Progress and Peril: Child Care at a Crossroads." National Association for the Education of Young Children, July 2021. Available at www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/resources/blog/naeyc_july_2021_survey_progressperil_final.pdf.
35. Campbell, Stephen, et al. "Caring for the Future: The Power and Potential of America's Direct Care Workforce." PHI, 2021. Available at <https://phinational.org/caringforthefuture/>.
36. Ibid.
37. Ibid.
38. Hess, Cynthia, and Ariane Hegewisch. "The Future of Care Work: Improving the Quality of America's Fastest-Growing Jobs." Institute for Women's Policy Research, July 2020. Available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/C486_Future-of-Care-Work_final.pdf.
39. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey (CPS) Program Links." BLS, 2 July 2021. Available at www.bls.gov/web/empsit/cpseea38.htm.
40. Biden Administration. "Fact Sheet: The American Families Plan." The White House, April 2021. Available at www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/28/fact-sheet-the-american-families-plan.
41. Ibid.
42. 2210. 117th Congress Introduced 24 June 2021. Available at www.aging.senate.gov/download/better-care-better-jobs-act-one-pager-and-sbs.
43. "The American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 [FACT SHEET]." PHI, 11 May 2021. Available at <https://phinational.org/resource/the-american-rescue-plan-act-of-2021/>.
44. "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan." The White House, March. 2021. Available at www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan.